HORNING PARISH COUNCIL
HHHHMinutes of the Parish Council Meeting

held of Monday 04 August 2014 at 7.00pm

at St Benet’s Hall

	Present:-
	Councillor D Turpin 

Councillor I Davis

Councillor P Avellino

Councillor R Martin 

Councillor D Moore

Councillor L Horey

Councillor G Evans

Councillor L Parker


	(Chair)

(Vice Chair)

	Clerk
	Jo Beardshaw
	

	Parishioners In Attendance

	13 Parishioners



	
	District Councillor B McGoun


	1
	APOLOGIES

	
	Apologies were received and considered from Cllr P Lewis


	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	There were no Declarations of Interest



	3
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

	
	The Minutes of the Meeting held on 07 July 2014 were adopted without comment.



	4
	CORRESPONDENCE

	
	The Chairman noted that there was a lot of correspondence, mainly with regard to the Children’s Playground.  He explained to the Council that they could not (at this meeting) re-debate the issue of whether to put in a bid to the Boat Show Committee for children’s play equipment, as this had previously been debated and agreed upon. He said that whilst all emails / letters would be read, comment would not be made.  He explained the Standing Orders, which state as follows:

A resolution (whether affirmative or negative) of the Council shall not be reversed within 6 months except either by a special motion, the written notice whereof bears the names of at least 2 councillors of the Council.


	
	
	Received

	
	
	4.1.1  Email from John Thurlow regarding Trees for Horning.  The Council agreed to place this item on the agenda for the next meeting, as Councillors would need to discuss whether the PC would be willing to take over responsibility for trees in the village

	
	
	4.1.2  Email from Janina Schiebler regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted

	
	
	4.1.3  Email from Tony Risebrow regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted

	
	
	4.1.4  Email from District Cllr Barbara McGoun.  Noted

	
	
	4.1.5  Email from Anita Turpin regarding a boundary around the Children’s Playground.  Mrs Turpin had emailed to suggest an alternative to a fence around the play area.  She had researched the idea of a track (one metre wide) with a timber edge around the circumference of the play area, together with signage indicating that the track bounds a ‘Dog Free’ area of the Recreation Ground.  She went on to say that she had for many years been involved with the Three Rivers Way campaign, and had heard from parents that there is no safe place in Horning where their pre-school children could learn to ride a bike.  She asked that the parish council consider her proposal for funding from the Horning Boat Show Community Fund.

	
	
	4.1.6  Email from County Councillor Dave Thomas regarding the footpath towards the school.  Cty Cllr Thomas had contacted Highways at NCC to explain that the footpath towards the School was severely overgrown.  He had asked them to cut it back. It was confirmed that this had been done.
4.1.7  Letter from Peter Wilson regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
4.1.8  Letter from NNDC. Notification of delisting of remains of St Benet’s Abbey.  The Chairman explained that these buildings had been deleted from the list of ‘Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest’.  He noted that the buildings would still be protected as a designated Ancient Monument.
4.1.9  Email from Bety Woodcock – various items.  Mrs Woodcock had requested that Highways sweep Lower Street and The Loke and rod the drain opposite the Post Office.  The Chairman said that he had met with the new Highways inspector Justin Le-May, and had spoken with him about rodding but would speak with him about sweeping the road. Mrs Woodcock had also mentioned the issue of car parking, which the Chairman said was being addressed by the Parish Council.  Mrs Woodcock had also asked the Council to clarify who owns the piece of land at the side of her house.  Cllr Davis assured her that the Parish Council owned that piece of land.
4.1.10 Email from Rosie Hayes regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
Late correspondence

4.1.11 Email from Mike Bourke regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
4.1.12 Email Hilary James regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
4.1.13 Email from Jane and Chris Nash regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
4.1.14 Email from Pamela Shallcross regarding the Children’s Playground.  Noted
4.1.15 Email from Diane Harber asking for permission to use the Village Green 26th September.  Mrs Harber had requested use of the Village Green for 2/3 party tents to hold an event from 10am until midday.  This was AGREED by the PC.  The Clerk would ask her for a risk assessment to be returned to the clerk at least 1 week prior to the event.


	5.0
	POLICIES AND PROCEEDURES

	
	5.1
	FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

	
	
	Cllr Davis said that he had worked through the Finance Committee Terms of Reference and the Financial Regulations and that the Clerk had also seen them. The Chairman thanked Cllr Davis very much for all his hard work on these.  Cllr Davis proposed that the Council agree to adopt the Finance Committee terms of reference and the Financial Regulations.  This was seconded by the Chairman and AGREED unanimously.  Cllr Horey asked Cllr Davis if he would be kind enough to distill the documents into something like a ‘quick reference’.  Cllr Davis agreed to do so


	
	5.2
	STANDING ORDERS

	
	
	Cllr Davis proposed that the Standing Orders were adopted, Cllr Moore seconded and the motion was AGREED unanimously.  


	6.0
	FINANCE

	
	6.1

6.2

6.3
	Cllr Davis confirmed that he was happy with the new format for the bank reconciliation.  The Clerk said that she would circulate a copy of the bank reconciliation at every meeting.  All Councillors agreed that they were happy with the format.  The Clerk summarised the Parish Council’s current financial position.  
To receive notification of all income since 07 July 2014


i)
NCC Bus shelter Grant
£3757.49


ii)
NNDC Recycling credit
£1171.20


iii)
Geoff Evans Allotment rent
£15.00
The following payments were authorised:


i)
Chq 2033.  Mario Tinge, Litter picking and purchase of bin bags
£136.55


ii)
Chq 2034.  Clerk’s remuneration and expenses 
£240.85


iii)
Chq 2035.  Neal Sharpe, acting Clerk July meeting. Salary    £116.38

             iv)         Chq 2036.  (Late cheque request).  Carol Gilden, Gardening.  £130.00
The Chairman noted that all invoices should be with the Clerk at least one week before the meeting as all payments needed to be on the agenda.  He said that in this case the Council would pay Carol Gilden although the cheque had not been on the agenda



	
	7.1

BA/2014/0228/CU
Boat Sales Office/Hairdressing Salon, Ferry Road, Horning, Norwich
Proposed conversion of existing ground floor offices with hairdressing salon over into a single holiday residential let
7.2

BA/2014/0248/FUL

Haughs End Road, Lower Street, Hoveton, Norwich
The creation of reedbeds by pumping lake sediment into geotextile to create bunds, back-filling the areas behind with more sediment, and planting these areas with locally sourced fen vegetation, together with the construction of temporary fish barriers
7.3

BA/2014/0241/NONMAT

Silver Dawn, Woodlands Way, Horning Reach, 
Non material amendment to PP BA/2012/0056/FUL to install solar panels over the top of the roof rather than sink them in

7.4

PF/14/0888

25 The Avenue, Horning

Erection of side extensions, front porch and replacement raised roof with front dormer windows and detached double garage
7.0    PLANNING

	

	

	
	Cllr Davis represented Cllr Lewis, who had been unable to attend the meeting and said that he could see no objections to the applications.  The Clerk would advise the BA and NNDC of the Council’s decisions
It was RESOLVED and AGREED that the Council had no comment to any of these planning applications.  

In addition, the Clerk said that Cllr Lewis had contacted her to say that Wendy Timewell of the Galley (reference planning application PF/14/0547) had contacted him to question if The Galley was in fact adjacent to a listed building (as per the objection in June).  The Clerk said that she would contact NNDC to explain that the Parish Council was not certain if the adjacent building was listed or not.



	8.0
	ASSET MANAGEMENT (AMC)

	
	Cllr Avellino presented the following;

	
	8.1
	Cllr Lewis and the Chairman had met with Justin Le-May for a walk around the village.  They had discussed issues such as drainage, footpaths, speed limits and the large sign on the cross roads.  Cllr Lewis would be attending a meeting regarding the landscaping of the Memorial Gardens.  Cllr Parker would also be researching Christmas Tree lights and obtaining quotations from an electrician.  

	
	8.2
	Cllr Avellino had obtained a quotation from the usual supplier for a dog bin at the Ferry Inn junction.  The price had been quoted as £83.69 plus VAT.  This would be for a similar bin.  The Parish Council AGREED to purchase a bin at this price

	
	8.3
	Cllr Evans had cleaned up the bus shelter.  The Chairman recorded his grateful thanks, and that of the Parish Council and the village.  Cllr Evans reported that the bus shelter graffiti had been removed but that the shelter itself was dirty and should be cleaned properly.  He said that he felt that if the bus shelter was clean and looked after then people would respect it more.  

	
	8.4
	Cllr Avellino had researched further into play area inspections.  There were two available training opportunities; one provided by the NRCC at £25 per person but the next training session would be in Dereham.  They had informed Cllr Avellino though that if there enough people available they could arrange a training session locally.  Alternatively the Play Inspector (who the PC use for annual inspections) would be able to undertake the training for £100 plus VAT on site.  Cllr Avellino proposed that the Parish Council agree this latter option.  It was AGREED that Cllr Avellino should go ahead and arrange this

	
	8.5
	Keith Buck had sent a quotation to the Council regarding the Village Hall car park.  He had revised his price to £275 for fixing the potholes.  Cllr Evans said that he felt that this was urgent and that Cllr Lewis had receive a quotation for £7000 for the resurfacing of the car park.  Cllr Evans said that he felt that Keith Buck’s quotation was a fair price.  The Council AGREED that Cllr Avellino should go ahead and ask Keith Buck to undertake the work

	
	8.6
	The Reynolds Family had looked into the price of new Memorial benches, as had Cllr Avellino.  She asked the Clerk to research this further.   

	
	8.7
	Cllr Avellino suggested that the Clerk should write to NCC Travel and Highways thanking them for the grant.  The Clerk said she would do this

	
	8.8
	Cllr Evans said that he would be working with the Clerk to update the allotment paperwork.  He said that this was currently in a state of disarray because tenancy agreements were outstanding, non-existent or incorrect, and that rent was in most cases also outstanding.  

	
	

	
	The Meeting was Called Off at 7.55pm.



	9.0
	PARISHIONERS MATTERS

	
	9.1
	District Councillor Barbara McGoun reported that she would speak with NNDC regarding the road sweeping and also about the poor state of the car park beside the Swan Inn.  She also brought to the Parish Council’s attention the new regulations regarding transparency, i.e. that any person at a Parish Council meeting could report on / record or photograph Parish Council meetings if they wished to do so. She also highlighted that although NNDC had not originally planned to be part of the Fracking map, they would now be involved.  She said that she intended to find out more, and report back to the next meeting. She said that all the fracking information is very new and that she wanted to fully research the subject before reporting on it

	
	9.2
	County Councillor Dave Thomas had been unable to attend the meeting, but had emailed the Clerk to note that Footpath 1 (next to the old police house) is scheduled for a cut by Highways and is logged.  He asked that if this is not done he would like to be contacted.  He recorded his thanks to Cllr Davis for walking the area with him.  Cty Cllr Thomas also noted that the hedges along school road had been reported and were due a cut.  It was noted that this had been done

	
	9.3
	PCSO Laura Bennett reported that there had been eighteen calls from the Horning area since 07 July 2014 as follows; 2 road related calls, 1 call to assist Fire, 3 calls for information purposes, 2 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 report of found property and 1 report of a road traffic collision (Lower Street, 1 vehicle involved)

There had been no reported crimes

In comparison with the same time period last year, there was 1 reported crime of a theft from a boat

	
	9.4

9.5
	Hilary James informed the Council that she still had a bench in her garden. The council had not made a decision as to where this bench should go.  
Pauline Bourke thanked all those present and not present who had supported her throughout the project with the Children’s Playground

	
	9.6
9.6

9.7

9.8

9.9
	Paul Rice updated the Council on a project which he is involved with.  The ‘Flood Forum’ incorporated the Ferry Marina, the cottages, the Ferry Inn and various local residents as well as others including the Environment Agency, NCC Highways and the Broads Authority. He informed the Council that the Environment Agency had chaired 5 meetings but now felt that they should pass the responsibility on.  Paul Rice had informed the Forum that he would be happy to chair the meetings and that there would be another meeting in September.  He noted that Anglian Water had detected a partial collapse of the drainage and that they would be rodding and jetting the system before the end of the year.  
Anita Turpin expanded on her email (see correspondence 4.1.5) regarding a boundary around the Children’s Playground.  She had printed photographs and had some costings.  In addition she said that she felt strongly that a bid should be made to the Boat Show Committee for children’s play equipment and she urged Pauline Bourke to apply independently if not with the backing of the PC

Betty Woodcock referred to her email (correspondence 4.1.9) and said that 25 years ago there had been some very serious flooding which had been caused by a cracked surface water drain.  She asked for confirmation that the PC owns the land beside her house.  It was confirmed that it does.

Joy Self (Staith n Willow) asked the Parish Council what was being done to tackle the issues with parking and the obstruction of the restricted byway.  Suggestions from a police officer recently had included the idea of painting parking bays so that people park in a regulated manner. This could then be enforced by NNDC. She felt that the issue had gone on long enough and needed to be dealt with. Cllr Evans assured her that the PC is researching the issue but that there are many strong opinions on all sides.  Mrs Self also asked if the village should have parking on the restricted byway at all, and that perhaps those people who do park there should have a note put under their windscreens.  It was also suggested that third party companies could enforce any rules made.  It was agreed that this subject would be placed on the September agenda.  Paul Rice said that in the past he had been heavily involved with this issue and that he was aware that anyone who passes the sign on the restricted byway invalidates their insurance.  He offered the Council his assistance if they should wish to call on him. The Chairman thanked him.  
Sally Ingham congratulated Pauline Bourke on the Children’s Playground and said that it was a joy to see the children enjoying such a wonderful playground.  She urged the Council not to take a step backwards. Mrs Iingham also advised the Council that the hedges had not been cut near the bus shelters and near Horning cross roads and Letherington’s Lane.  The Chairman said that he would chase the landowner.  Mrs Ingham also said that she had written to the brewery to explain that the car park was extremely untidy but had received no reply

Andrew Derby introduced himself and said that he had contacted the Chairman with a view to joining the PC.  He said that he was a retired corporate banker specialising in commercial industrial property.  The Chairman thanked him and advised that the Parish Council could not co-opt a new Councillor until the required 14 days was concluded and that the Council had received confirmation that they did not need to hold an election. This period will have expired by the September meeting.


	
	The Meeting was Called On again at 8.23pm



	10.0
	AGENDA ITEMS

	
	10.1
	Mobile Phone Reception: The Chairman had emailed the BA to ask if they were able to help with the issue of poor mobile ‘phone reception in Horning.  Cllr Moore said that she was researching the issues and that the National Parks had reached an agreement with the mobile phone suppliers.  She said that there was some support on the operators’ websites which she will bring to the meeting in September.  She said that she still had quite a lot of research to do on the issue.  She asked District Councillor Mcgoun to assist her by speaking with NNDC, which she agreed to do.  

	
	10.2
10.3

10.4

10.5

10.6

10.7

10.8
	Allotments:  The Chairman said that he and Cllr Evans had met with Smiths Gore (agents for the Church Commissioners) at the allotments to discuss changes needed to the access. He said that it had been agreed in writing that and gate was needed to allow a tractor and trailer to pull off the highway as this is a legal requirement and that fencing would be put up. This had not been done according to the agreement. There were also some other issues with the gate and the Clerk was asked to write to Smiths Gore 
Cllr Evans informed the Council that the new gate would need to be locked and that it had been decided that the safest lock was a motorcycle chain with a combination lock.  It was agreed that Cllr Evans should purchase this and be reimbursed

In addition, Cllr Evans said that he had received confirmation from Roys of Wroxham that they would sponsor an allotment competition (for £100).  Cllr Evans said that he would be working with Cllr Horey to agree categories etc

Websites.  The Chairman said that the community site no longer exists and that the PC website (under the auspices of NALC) is not up to date.  He said that he had been approached by Tim Graham-Jones who wished to join together some local villages with a common format.  One website would then cover the community (but with separate websites).  The Chairman said that the fee for this would be somewhere around £60.  Cllr Moore asked the Chairman to put this in the Horning Reach asking for suggestions.  This was agreed
Casual Vacancies.  The Chairman explained that there were currently two casual vacancies on the parish council and that if more than ten people contacted NNDC to request an election then an election would be held.  If not, the PC would be able to co-opt two new members at the next meeting if they wished to do so
Boat Show bids.  The Chairman had informed the Council earlier in the meeting that they could not (at this meeting) change the decision made at the previous meeting regarding making a bid for the children’s play equipment to the Boat Show Committee.  If they did wish to change their minds he would need to receive written requests from two Councillors prior to the September meeting.  Cllr Horey stated that she had originally recommended the idea of adult play equipment to the Council as a potential bid idea, but that she would like to withdraw her suggestion because she had not realised that there had been an ongoing project for the children’s play equipment.  The Chairman said that he felt it was important to make two bids to the Boat Show Fund because the money is available to be spent on important projects in the village.  It was therefore agreed that if two Councillors wished to propose a motion to re-debate the issue at the next meeting, the Council may well wish to change their previous decision.  The basis for this was the strength of feeling within the village and also the knowledge that the last piece of equipment was always part of the overall plan, and also the new information that Pauline Bourke had secured a £2,000 grant from the Norfolk Community Foundation.  All Councillors agreed that it was extremely important to provide some form of fence or boundary around the children’s playground to keep dogs out 

Cllr Evans said that he supported the PC’s decision at the previous meeting in that they had been faced with three possible bids and decided to prioritise the fencing and the adult play equipment.  He said that he felt that if the fence was deemed not practical he applauded the idea of a cycle path as the playground is only 8m from the goal line.  He informed the Council that he was not against legitimately changing his mind if the opportunity arose at the September meeting

Memorial Gardens.  Cllrs Lewis and Evans were considering making some landscape alterations to the Memorial Gardens but most importantly wished to discuss any possible changes with those involved.  They emphasised the importance of working with all the stakeholders, some of whom have worked on the Memorial Gardens for many years.  Cllr Evans informed the Council that the group would put together a proposal with the input of all stakeholders

Recreation Ground Policy Documents.  The Chairman informed the Council that all groups needed to ask permission to use the recreation ground and St Benet’s Green.  He noted that it was important that all groups completed risk assessments and asked for permission at least 6 weeks before an event.  The Council agreed that although these letters should be written, they should emphasise that groups would receive permission, but just that they needed to formally ask for it.  

Waterworks Staithe.  Cllr Davis informed the Council that he had been liaising with Martin Green at NNDC regarding registering Waterworks Staithe as a village asset.  Mr Green had told Cllr Davis that he would not allow an asset transfer and that asset transfers would have involved the Parish Council paying the market value for the asset.  Nevertheless he had informed Cllr Davis that he would be interested in discussing the possibility of an asset transfer.  Cllr Davis therefore proposed the motion that he should start the ball rolling with regard to organising an asset transfer of the Staithe.  Cllr Evans seconded the motion.  It was AGREED that Cllr Davis should start the process of an asset transfer.  


	11.0
	TO RECEIVE ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA

	
	11.1

11.2

11.3

11.4
	Cllr Moore: Mobile phone reception report
Cllr Horey: Parish Council asset review

Ludham Bridge Moorings, contract review

Litter bins.  St Benet’s Green and others



	12.0
	NEXT MEETING will be held on Monday 01 September at St Benet’s Hall at 7.00pm.



	

	

	
	THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.56PM. 
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